ንግ Place Name Literature, United States and Alaska 1946-1951

PAULINE A. SEELY, RICHARD B. SEALOCK

This list is a supplement to Sealock and Seely, *Bibliography of Place* Name Literature, published in 1948 by the American Library Association. A previous supplement, covering the years 1952–1954, was published in Names June 1955. A third supplement, covering the years 1955–1957, is in preparation. Readers are kindly requested to send additions and corrections to Pauline A. Seely, Public Library, Denver 3, Colorado, or Richard B. Sealock, Public Library, Kansas City 6, Missouri.

UNITED STATES

Alexander, Gerard L., Nicknames of American cities, towns, and villages, past and present. New York, Special Libraries Assoc., 1951. 74 p.

Arranged by state, with an alphabetical index by place name. Nicknames are given without explanation or history.

Review: Names 2:68-69, March 1954.

Allen, Mary Moore, Origin of names of army and air corps posts, camps and stations in World War II. Goldsboro, N. C., The Author, n. d. 49 pts.

Separate publication for each state and the District of Columbia. Boggs, Ralph Steele, The baffling designation "American." Ameri-

can speech 24:312–13, Dec. 1949.

Use for residents of the U.S.

Burrill, Meredith F., Principles underlying domestic place name decisions in the United States. *Revue internationale d'ono-mastique* 1:197-212, Sept. 1949.

Abstract in Association of American Geographers. Annals 37:16, March 1947.

Childears, Lucille, An analysis of Indian place names in four Rocky Mountain states. Denver, 1949. 186 p.

Thesis (M. A.) Univ. of Denver.

Clark, Ellery H., Jr., United States place names honoring the navy. Annapolis, U. S. Naval Institute, 1948. 452–455 p.

Reprinted from the United States Naval Institute Proceedings v. 74, no. 4, April 1948.

Ellis, Erl H., *That word "Idaho."* Denver, Univ. of Denver Press, 1951. 35 p. (Denver. University. Publications. Studies in humanities, no. 2, i. e. 3)

A shortened version appeared in Western folklore 10:317-19, Oct. 1951, with title "Idaho."

Traces the use of the word in various places in the West - the state, Idaho Springs, Colo., proposed for Colorado Territory, etc.

Emrich, Duncan, *It's an old wild west custom*. New York, Vanguard Press, 1949. 313 p.

To name the land: p. 27-36; ... And the mines: p. 37-42.

Froman, R., Who puts the names on maps? Science digest 27:77-80, April 1950.

Condensed from the Elks magazine, Jan. 1950.

Concerning the work of the Board on Geographic Names.

Gannett, Henry, American names, a guide to the origin of place names in the United States. Washington, Public Affairs Press, c 1947. 334 p.

A reprint of the 2d ed. of the author's The origin of certain place names in the United States, 1905.

Gudde, Erwin Gustav, Mohave and Mojave. Western folklore 7:169-71, April 1948.

Arizona and California.

Hello! His hobby is "meatography." Saturday evening post 224:48, Oct. 6, 1951.

An advertisement of the American Meat Institute giving place names that remind one of aspects of the meat business.

Hitchman, Robert, Onalaska, Washington. Western folklore 8: 368-69, Oct. 1949.

Connection with towns of same name in Wisconsin, Arkansas, and Texas.

- Hockett, Charles F., Reactions to Indian place names. American speech 25:118-21, May 1950.
- Hodge, F. W., The name of Canadian River. Los Angeles. Southwest Museum. Masterkey 23:91, May 1949.
- Holmer, Nils Magnus, Indian place names in North America. Cambridge, Harvard Univ. Press, 1948. 44 p. (American

Institute in the Univ. of Upsala. Essays and studies on American language and literature)

Honest creeks, their names reflect rare quality of accuracy. *Life* 29:108, Aug. 21, 1950.

Letters to the editors, Sept. 11, 1950, p. 12, 16, contain readers' additions.

Johnson, E. Gustav, The study of American place-names of Swedish origin. Chicago, 1946. 16 p.

Reprinted from Covenant quarterly, Nov. 1946.

- McMillan, James B., Observations on American place-name grammar. American speech 24:241-48, Dec. 1949.
- Mallery, Richard D., Place names in America. In his Our American language. Garden City, N. Y., Halcyon House, 1947. p. 91-122.
- Mencken, Henry Louis, The American language, an inquiry into the development of English in the United States. Supplement II. New York, Knopf, 1948. 890 p.

Place-names: p. 525-75; State nicknames: p. 596-642.

- -- American street names. American speech 23:81-88, April 1948.
- Names for Americans. American speech 22:241-56, Dec. 1947.
 Names for residents of the United States and of the states.
- Postscripts to the American language: the Podunk mystery. New Yorker v. 24, no. 31, Sept. 25, 1948, p. 75-81.

Additional note, unsigned, Oct. 16, p. 26-27, on Podunk River, tributary of Connecticut River.

 - Some opprobrious nicknames. American speech 24:25-30, Feb. 1949.

For residents of states and cities.

--- What the people of American towns call themselves. American speech 23:161-84, Oct. 1948.

Mussey, June Barrows, Tied for first in the hearts of his countrymen. New York Public Library. Bulletin 54:55-60, Feb. 1950. A summary of place names found in J. D. B. De Bow's Statistical view of the United States...being a compendium of the seventh census.

Olson, James C., "Trace" and "trail." American speech 26:137, May 1951.

Question regarding use.

Our station names – their family trees. Louisville and Nashville magazine 25:18–19, May; 18–19, June; 20–21, July; 14, Aug.; 14–16, Sept.; 14–15, Oct.; 14–16, Nov.; 16–17, Dec. 1949; 26:16–17, Jan.; 34–35, March; 23, July 1950. Pearce, Thomas M., Names and places. Western folklore 8:157, April 1949.

The writer succeeded E. G. Gudde as editor of this regular column, and reviews situation in the West.

-- Place-name pronunciation guides for western states. Western folklore 10:62-73, Jan. 1951.

Project of National Association of Radio News Directors.

- Pound, Louise, "Gag" towns. American speech 26:137, May 1951. Kalamazoo, Peoria, etc.
- Roe, Frank Gilbert, Buffalo place-names. In his *The North American buffalo*. Toronto, Univ. of Toronto Press, 1951. p. 817–28. Also miscellaneous references in index: Place-names.
- Russ, William A., Jr., The export of Pennsylvania place names. Pennsylvania history 15:194-214, July 1948.

On the transplanting of Pennsylvania names to the South and West, from the Delaware migration (ca. 1765).

Sherwin, Reider Thorbjorn, The Viking and the red man; the Old Norse origin of the Algonquin language. New York, Funk and Wagnalls, 1940-48.5 v.

Algonquin place names: 1:254-310; 2:162-78; 3:155-61; 4:172-208; 5:170-99.

Bibliography of principal sources of Algonquin place names: 1:331; 2:191.

- Speaking of pictures; tourists visit Europe's big cities without leaving U. S. Life 26:10-11, Jan. 10, 1949.
- Stewart, George Rippey, Further observations on place name grammar. American speech 25:197-202, Oct. 1950.
- U. S. Board on Geographic Names, *Decisions*. Washington, Dept. of the Interior, 1947-50.

Decision lists no. 4701-09, 4801-12, 4903, 4905-12, 5003, 5006.

- -- Special decision list no. 1. Commemorative domestic names. Washington, 1951. 3 p.
- U. S. Congress. House. Committee on Public Lands, Promoting uniformity of geographic nomenclature in the federal government ... Report to accompany H. R. 1555. (U. S. 80th Congress. 1st session. House. Report no. 366)
- U. S. Congress. Senate. Committee on Public Lands, Providing a central authority for standardizing geographic names for the purpose of eliminating duplication in standardizing such names

among the federal departments ... Report to accompany S. 1262. (U. S. 80th Congress. 1st session. Senate. Report no. 205)

U.S. Laws, statutes, etc., An act to provide a central authority for standardizing geographic names for the purpose of eliminating duplication in standardizing such names among the Federal departments, and for other purposes. Public law 242. (United States statutes at large. 80th Congress. 1st session. 1947. v. 61, pt. 1, p. 456-57, Chapter 330)

Establishes Board on Geographic Names and abolishes Board on Geographical Names in the Department of the Interior created by Executive Order. Membership of the new Board includes one representative from each of the Departments of State, War, Navy, Post Office, Interior, Agriculture, and Commerce, and from the Government Printing Office, and the Library of Congress.

Walsh, W. H., No passport needed. *Cities Service Company. Service*. April 1949, p. 14–15, 18.

Names of places in the U.S. that suggest foreign cities.

What's in a name? American magazine 144:82, Nov.; 80, Dec. 1947; 145:130, Jan.; 132, Feb.; 128, March; 65, April 1948.

ALABAMA

Nelson, Mildred N., Folk etymology of Alabama place-names. Southern folklore quarterly 14:193-214, Dec. 1950.

ARIZONA

- King, Dale S., Desert garden; will Congress change Organ Pipe Cactus National Monument to Arizona Desert National Park. Arizona highways 26:28-35, April 1950.
- The Stories of two Arizona place names: How the Hassayampa River got its name; and How the Colorado River turned red. New Mexico folklore record 4:33. 1949-50.

Collected by Walter N. Simons from Tom Larison.

ARKANSAS

Arkansas History Commission, *The Arkansas handbook*, 1949-50. By Dallas Tabor Herndon. Little Rock, The Commission 1950. 157 p.

Arkansas counties, how they got their names: p. 144-45.

Smackover, Arkansas. *Times-picayune*. New Orleans, Jan. 7, 1951, Dixie p. 23.

One of a series on unusual place names in lower Mississippi Valley region.

CALIFORNIA

- Alegria, Fernando, Nombres españoles en California. Atenea marzo 1951, p. 217–33.
- -- Trail of names. Americas 3:33-34, Nov. 1951.

Spanish geographical names in California. Trans. of the article in Atenea marzo 1951.

- Asbill, Frank M., Place naming in the Wailaki country. Western folklore 8:252-55, July 1949.
- Austin, Mary (Hunter), Regional place names. In her *The land of little rain*. Boston, Houghton Mifflin, 1950. p. 113–24.

Editors attempt to identify places she mentions, some disguised.

- Bowman, J. N., Blucher. Western folklore 6:179, April 1947. Land grant, Sonoma County.
- The elusive Rio Jesus Maria. Western folklore 6:73-78, Jan. 1947.
- -- The meaning of the name "Sonoma." California folklore quarterly 5:300-02, July 1946.
- -- The names of the Los Angeles and San Gabriel rivers. *Historical* Society of Southern California. Quarterly 29:93-99, June 1947.
- -- Place names from private land grant cases. Western folklore 6:371-75, Oct. 1947.
- -- "Quesesosi." Western folklore 7:171-73, April 1948.
 Supp. to Huggins article, with additional note by Erwin G. Gudde p. 173.
- -- Rio Ojotska American River. Western folklore 6:177, April 1947.

In the early 1830's, Rio Ojotska was a name for the American River.

--- Schoolhouse Creek. Western folklore 8:64, Jan. 1949.

In North Berkeley,

- Spring Valley. California folklore quarterly 5:199, April 1946.
 San Francisco.
- -- Tamalpais. Western folklore 6:270-71, July 1947. Marion County Peak.

Brierly, A. A., Dead Horse Meadow. Western folklore 8:65, Jan. 1949.
Budd, Louis J., The naming of Altruria, California. Western folklore 10:169, April 1951.

Bumpass Hell is official. Board on Geographic Names says California approves it. New York times Oct. 31, 1948, sec. 1, p. 60.

El Capinero. Western folklore 8:370, Oct. 1949.

Signed: E.R.F.

Tulare County.

- Chase, Carroll & Richard McP. Cabeen, The first hundred years of United States territorial postmarks, 1787–1887. California territory. *American philatelist* 63:561–67, April 1950. Includes list of post offices.
- Coester, Alfred, Names on the land: The name Carquinez. Western folklore 6:81-82, Jan. 1947.
- Cretser, Emory C., Pudding from Put-In? Western folklore 8:64, Jan. 1949.
- Curletti, Rosario Andrea, Pathways to pavements, the history and romance of Santa Barbara Spanish street names; illus. by Peter Wolf. Santa Barbara, County National Bank & Trust Co., 1950. 87 p.
- Evans, Oscar, What's in a name? Western folklore 6:174-76, April 1947.

Names of physical features.

Gardner, J. E., The flag of freedom. *California folklore quarterly* 5:199, April 1946.

Freedom, formerly Whiskey Hill, Santa Cruz County.

Gill, R. Bayley, \$200.00 for a name. Western folklore 6:375, Oct. 1947.

Tecopa, Inyo County.

Girgich, Henrietta, Sniktaw Creek. Western folklore 7:175, April 1948.

Watkins reversed.

Goethe, Charles Matthias, "What's in a name." Tales, historical or fictitious, about 111 California Gold Belt place names. Sacramento, Calif., Keystone Press, c 1949. 202 p.

Review by Aubrey Drury in Western folklore 9:175-76, April 1950.

Goulet, Lucien, Another Dardanelles. Western folklore 6:178, April 1947.

Whittaker's Dardanelles, rocky peaks.

- -- The Dardanelles once more. Western folklore 6:79-81, Jan. 1947.
- Gudde, Erwin Gustav, The buttes of California. Western folklore 6:265-66, July 1947.
- California place names, a geographical dictionary. Berkeley, Univ. of California Press, 1949. 431 p.

Glossary and bibliography: p. 401-29.

Review by T. M. Pearce in Western folklore 9: 82-83, Jan. 1950.

- Dunderberg, not Dunderberg Peak. Western folklore 6:375, Oct. 1947.
- Hoopa from Whoop-ah? Western folklore 6:179, April 1947.
 Valley and Indian reservation, Humboldt County.
- -- The names in Death Valley. Western folklore 8:160-61, April 1949.
- - 1.000 California place names, their origin and meaning. Rev. ed. Berkeley, Univ. of California Press, 1949. 96 p.
- Paradise or Pair o' Dice. Western folklore 6:178, April 1947.
 Butte County.
- Place names in the San Francisco Bay counties. In California. Dept. of Natural Resources. Division of Mines. Geologic guidebook of the San Francisco Bay counties. 1951. (Its Bulletin 154) p. 31–38.
- -- The solution of the Islay problem. California folklore quarterly 5:298-99, July 1946.

Islais Creek.

-- [Topographic nomenclature] California Historical Society quarterly 28:184-85, July 1949.

Report of talk at Society's meeting.

Hanna, Phil Townsend, The dictionary of California land names. Rev. and enl. ed. Los Angeles, Automobile Club of Southern California, 1951. 392 p.

Review: Names 1: 284-86, Dec. 1953.

Hisken, Clara, Tehama – Indian or Aztec ? Western folklore 8:62–63, Jan. 1949.

Supplemented by information from Dorothy H. Huggins, p. 63-64.

Huggins, Dorothy H., Batiquitos and San Elijo lagoons. Western folklore 6:376, Oct. 1947.

San Diego County.

⁻⁻ Butano. Western folklore 9:157, April 1950. San Mateo County. A request for information.

-- Carquinez, the strait of the Mud People. California folklore quarterly 5:104-07, Jan. 1946.

George R. Stewart disagrees in his article Carquinez again. California folklore quarterly 5: 302-03, July 1946.

-- More Dardanelles. California folklore quarterly 5:303, July 1946.

Tuolumme County.

- Nicasio and Novato. Western folklore 6:270, July 1947. Marin County.
- -- The oldest names in new California. California folklore quarterly 5:197-98, April 1946.

Mugu Laguna and Mugu Point, Ventura County.

- Place names from the Portola pilgrimage. In Essays of Henry R. Wagner. San Francisco, Grabhorn Press, 1947. p. 65-80.
- -- Puente. Western folklore 6:269–70, July 1947.

Los Angeles County.

-- "Quesesosi" or "Guesesosi." Western folklore 6:82, Jan. 1947.
 Land claim. cf. Bowman article.

Hutchinson, W. H., The naming of Cohasset. Western folklore 6:266-69, July 1947.

Butte County.

- Karpenstein, Katherine, Amboy to Goffs. California folklore quarterly 5:200, April 1946.
- Leland, J. A. C., Cohasset well named. Western folklore 6:377, Oct. 1947.
- Eastern tribal names in California. California folklore quarterly 5:391–93, Oct. 1946.
- -- Gualala again. Western folklore 7:175, April 1948. Additional note to the Titus article.
- -- The origin of the name "Sequoia." Western folklore 6:269, July 1947.

McAbee, Forrest L., How Yorkville was named. Western folklore 6:177, April 1947.

- McKenney, J. Wilson, He named Lake Cahuilla. Desert 13:11-13, March 1950.
- Masson, Marcelle Saylor, How Dunsmuir was named. Western folklore 6:377, Oct. 1947.

Maule, William M., Buckeye Creek. Western folklore 8:65, Jan. 1949.

-- Fales Hot Springs. Western folklore 7:174-75, April 1948.

-- Folger Peak. Western folklore 6:376, Oct. 1947.

³⁴ Pauline A. Seely and Richard B. Sealock

-- Montgomery Peak. Western folklore 6:178, April 1947.

 - Why Disaster Peak was so named. Western folklore 6:270, July 1947.

Alpine County.

- Miers, Allan, Bogus in Siskiyou. Western folklore 6:376-77, Oct. 1947.
- Miller, Guy C., College terrace. Western folklore 6:78–79, Jan. 1947. In Palo Alto.

-- Palo Alto. Western folklore 7:284-88, July 1948.

Morley, S. G., Carquinez Straits once more. Western folklore 6:271-272, July 1947.

Differs with Alfred Coester, ibid. 6:81-82.

Names on the land: Hobo Hot Springs. Western folklore 6:176-77, April 1947.

Near Bakersfield.

- New place names approved. Sierra Club bulletin 35:10, Jan. 1950. Sierra names approved by Board on Geographic Names.
- Palmer, Theodore Sherman, Place names of the Death Valley region in California and Nevada. Los Angeles, Dawson's Book Shop, 1948. 80 p.

Result of National Park Service project.

Review: Names 1: 62-63, March 1953.

- Peaks in the Sierra named. Sierra Club bulletin 34:16, Feb. 1949. Five features on east slope of Sierra Nevada named by Board on Geographic Names.
- Pearce, Thomas M., Maggie's Peak. Western folklore 8:370, Oct. 1949.

Napa and Sonoma counties. Request for information.

- Pronunciation of "Los Angeles." American speech 25:75, Feb. 1950. Signed: H. S.
- Sánchez, Louis A., "El Capinero" twice more. Western folklore 9:155-56, April 1950.

Includes notes by S. G. Morley.

- Schulz, Paul E., Stories of Lassen's place names. The origins and meanings of the place names in Lassen Volcanic National Park, with relevant annotations. Mineral, Calif., Lassen Volcanic National Park, 1949. 62 p.
- Sierra County changes name. Sierra Club bulletin 35:11, Jan. 1950. Names of rivers changed by Board of Supervisors.

- Sierra or Sierra? Sierra Club bulletin 32:32, Nov. 1947. Refers to Sierra Nevada.
- Sokol, A. E., California, a possible derivation of the name. *Cali*fornia Historical Society quarterly 28:23-30, March 1949.
- Stewart, George Rippey, Caribou as a place name in California. California folklore quarterly 5:393-95, Oct. 1946.
- — Three Mendocino names. Western folklore 9:154—55, April 1950.

Terrill, Nate, The etymological history of a clam. Western folklore 9:264-65, July 1950.

Pismo Beach.

Titus, Harriet B., Walhalla – Gualala. Western folklore 6:271, July 1947.

Sonoma County. cf. Leland article.

- Wagner, Henry Raup, Saints' names in California. *Historical* Society of Southern California. Quarterly 29:49-58, March 1947.
- Why Little Ovens? Western folklore 8:65, Jan. 1949. Hornitos, Mariposa County.
- Wishart, Helen Collier, Elsinore Danish not Spanish. California folklore quarterly 5:198–99, April 1946.

Influence of the Shakespeare play.

Wyatt, Roscoe D. & Clyde Arbuckle, *Historic names, persons and places in Santa Clara County*. San Jose, Calif., San Jose Chamber of Commerce for the California Pioneers of Santa Clara County, 1948. 42 p.

COLORADO

Baskette, Floyd, *Colorado pronunciation guide*. Boulder, College of Journalism, Univ. of Colorado, 1951. 11 p.

Lists accepted pronunciation of names of natural features as well as names of cities and towns.

Colorado place-name series.

Special file in the library of the State Historical Society of Colorado, State Museum, Denver.

Dirty Woman's Creek. Colorado magazine 25:282-83, Nov. 1948. Wallrich, William Jones, The village of Old San Acacio. Western folklore 8:367-68, Oct. 1949.

DELAWARE

Dunlap, Arthur R., An example of dialect in Delaware place names. American speech 25:71-72, Feb. 1950.

Hecklebirnie, dialect word for hell," Hackley Barney.

-- & C. A. Weslager, Indian place names in Delaware. Wilmington, Archaeological Society of Delaware, 1950. 61 p.

Review: Names 1: 59-61, March 1953; by James B. McMillan, American Speech 27: 190-91, Oct. 1952.

FLORIDA

- Enumeration of Florida Spanish missions in 1675, with trans. of documents by Mark F. Boyd. *Florida historical quarterly* 27:181-85, Oct. 1948.
- McMullen, Edwin Wallace, English topographic terms in Florida, 1563-1874. Ann Arbor, University Microfilms, 1950. (Publication no. 1877)

Positive microfilm of typed MS. 3961.

Thesis: Columbia Univ. Abstacted: Microfilm abstracts 10:204 -05. 1950.

Pub. by Univ. of Florida Press, 1953. 227 p.

GEORGIA

Read, William Alexander, Indian stream-names in Georgia. International journal of American linguistics 15:128-32, April 1949; 16:203-07, Oct. 1950.

IDAHO

Elsensohn, Alfreda, Sister, *Pioneer days in Idaho County*. Caldwell, Idaho, Caxton Printers, 1947–51. 2 v.

Name "Idaho" 1:10-16; origin of other names scattered throughout.

- Koch, Elers, Geographic names of western Montana and northern Idaho. Oregon historical quarterly 49:50-62, March 1948.
- U. S. Federal Writers' Project. Idaho, Idaho, a guide in word and picture. 2d ed. rev. New York, Oxford Univ. Press, 1950. 300 p. Origins of names: p. 279-86.
 1 st ed. 1937.

ILLINOIS

Peterson, Gordon E., Place names of Bond County, Illinois. Abingdon, Ill., 1951.

Unpublished MS.

Schooley, Frank E. & Donald E. Brown, Pronunciation guide for Illinois towns and cities. Urbana, School of Journalism, Radio Station WILL, Univ. of Illinois, 1948. unp.

INDIANA

Kleber, Albert, The naming of Troy, Indiana. Indiana magazine of history 44:178-80, June 1948.

The original county seat of Perry County, named ca. 1847.

Lanahan, Margaret, "Silopanaidni." Outdoor Indiana Dec. 1950, p. 17-18.

The derision which the name Indianapolis met at first, and suggestion of *Vincennes Sentinel* editor that the name, later copied elsewhere, be spelled backwards.

IOWA

- Cook, Pauline, Classical place names in Iowa. *Classical journal* 41:323-24, April 1946.
- Iowa. University. School of Journalism, Pronunciation guide to Iowa place names, prepared by Arthur M. Barnes. Iowa City, 1948. 2, 8 l.

Ludwig, Mary Culbertson, Namer of towns. *Palimpsest* 29:161-73, June 1948.

Article on John I. Blair, railroader who named numerous towns for friends and relatives.

The Name "Ottumwa." Annals of Iowa 3d ser. 29:503, Jan. 1949. From Ottumwa Courier Aug. 7, 1948.

KANSAS

Barry, Louise, The renaming of Robidoux Creek, Marshall County. Kansas historical quarterly 18:159-63, May 1950.

Previously named Vermillion Creek or West Fork, of Black Vermillion River.

- Beachy, E. B. Dykes, Famous men and heroic deeds recalled by the names of counties in Kansas. *Kansas City times* Dec. 6, 1951, p. 34.
- -- Indians have left their marks on Kansas in unusual and musical names of towns. *Kansas City star* Feb. 23, 1950, p. 22.
- -- Names of Kansas rivers reflect some of the history made on their banks. *Kansas City times* Jan. 17, 1950, p. 22.
- -- Railroad men gave their names to towns which grew on Kansas prairie. Kansas City star March 9, 1950, p. 26.
- Geographical names. Clippings.

A volume of newspaper clippings in Kansas State Historical Society library.

- Howes, Cecil, How counties got their names. Kansas teacher v. 58, no. 8, p. 46–48, April 1950.
- -- What about the name, Topeka? Shawnee County Historical Society. Bulletin 1:104-08, Sept.-Dec. 1947.
- Schoewe, Walter H., Name of river. Kansas Academy of Science. Transactions 54:269-71, 275-76, 281, 309-29, Sept. 1951.
 Names of Kansas streams; Kansas River and Missouri River, with a list of Kansas streams based on Gannett, A gazetteer of Kansas, 1898.

KENTUCKY

- Cleaves, Mildred P., Kentucky towns and their mark. In Kentucky 11:39, Winter 1948.
- Grubbs, Millard Dee, Origin of historic place names. In his *The 4* keys to Kentucky. Louisville, Slater & Gilroy, 1949. p. 227-50.
- Hardy, Emmet Layton, An introduction to the study of the geographic nomenclature of Kentucky's counties, cities, and towns. Lexington, 1949. 119 p.

Thesis (M. S.) Univ. of Kentucky.

- Place names in old Kentucky. Louisville courier-journal Dec.
 4, 1949, Roto-sec., p. 14; Dec. 18, Roto-sec., p. 28; Jan. 15, 1950, Roto-sec., p. 31; March 12, Roto-sec., p. 14; April 30, Roto-sec., p. 41.
- Ladd, Bill, Boaz is Bohz, Bouty Bow-ti and there's no T in Egypt. Louisville courier-journal Dec. 7, 1949, sec. 1, p. 9.

- Plummer, Niel, Guide to the pronunciation of Kentucky towns and cities. Lexington, Univ. of Kentucky, Dept. of Journalism, 1949. 52 p.
- Stratton, Margaret Barnes, Place-names of Logan County, and ofttold tales. 3d ed. Russellville, Ky., News-Democrat, 1950. 76 p.
- Trout, Allan, Unusual place names in Kentucky. Louisville courierjournal March 2, 1950, sec. 2, p. 15; Jan. 11, 1951, sec. 2, p. 15; April 12, sec. 2, p. 17.
- What inspired name of Monkey's Eyebrow? Louisville courierjournal Feb. 21, 1951, sec. 2, p. 15; Feb. 28, sec. 2, p. 15; March 21, sec. 2, p. 13; April 16, sec. 2, p. 11.

LOUISIANA

Chase, John Churchill, Frenchmen, Desire, Good Children, and other streets of New Orleans, in words and pictures. New Orleans, R. L. Crager, 1949. 246 p.

New Orleans street names related to history.

- Krumpelmann, John T., The renaming of Berlin street and Berlin streets. American speech 26:156-57, May 1951. New Orleans.
- McDavid, Raven I., Jr., Berlin street in New Orleans. American speech 24:238, Oct. 1949.

Changed to General Pershing.

Sternberg, Hilgard O'Reilly, The names "False-River" and "Pointe Coupée," an inquiry in historical geography. *Louisiana historical quarterly* 31:598-605, July 1948.

MAINE

Andrews, L. A., Squeaker Guzzle. *Rudder* 63:18-19, 68, Nov. 1947.

Concerning this island's name and other Maine names.

Wright, Walter W., Norway, Maine. Norwegian-American studies and records 15:219-22. 1949.

Origin of the name; answers the speculations of Dr. Halvdan Koht in v. 13, and his articles in Nordisk tidends Sept. 3, 1942 and Decorah-posten Sept. 4, 1942.

MARYLAND

- Gordon, Douglas H., Hero worship as expressed in Baltimore street names. *Maryland historical magazine* 43:121-26, June 1948.
- Kenny, Hamill, The origin and meaning of the Indian place-names of Maryland. College Park, Md., 1950, i. e. 1951. 2 v.

Thesis – Univ. of Maryland.

The Name "Accident." Garrett County Historical Society. The Glades star v. 2, no. 6, p. 85–87, June 30, 1951.

MICHIGAN

- Brotherton, R. A., Meaning of Escanaba. Inland seas 4:210-11, Fall 1948.
- Butler, Albert F., Rediscovering Michigan's prairies. *Michigan history* 31:267-86, Sept. 1947; 32:15-36, March 1948; 33: 117-30, 220-31, June-Sept. 1949.
- Foster, Theodore G., Some Michigan place-names honoring the navy. *Inland seas* 6:166-68, Fall 1950.
- -- Townships in Michigan, an alphabetical list. Lansing, Michigan State Library, 1948. 16 p.
- Leestma, Roger A, Origin of Dutch place names in Allegan and Ottawa counties, Michigan. *Michigan Academy of Science*. *Papers* 34:147-51. 1948.
- Noggle, Fred D., Origin of the name "Chicaming." Totem pole 24:4-5, Jan. 2, 1950. Berrien County.
- Rosalita, S. M., Detroit, the story of some street names, illus. by Charles Acker, ed. by Joe L. Norris. Detroit, Wayne Univ. Press, 1951. 20 p.
- Teaboldt, Elizabeth, History of street names in Ypsilanti. Ann Arbor, 1947.

Thesis (M. A.) Univ. of Michigan.

Wahla, Ed J., Mackin-aw or Mackin-ac? *Totem pole* 24:1-2, Feb. 6, 1950.

"Wolverine." American speech 24:301, Dec. 1949.

Signed W. G.

Question concerning origin. Refers to note in *Michigan alumnus* March 26, 1949, p. 302.

MINNESOTA

Jones, Jefferson, A check list, the territorial post-offices of Minnesota. Bozeman, Mont., The Author, 1949. 16 p.

MISSISSIPPI

Cain, Cyril E., The first hundred years of post offices on the Pascagoula River. Journal of Mississippi history 11:178-84, July 1949.

Jackson and Greene counties, 1821-

MISSOURI

Picinich, Donald George, A pronunciation guide to Missouri place names. Rev. by Robert Lee Ramsay. Columbia, Mo., 1951. 32 p. (University of Missouri bulletin, v. 52, no. 35. Journalism series, no. 126)

1 st ed. 1951. 24 p. (University of Missouri bulletin, v. 52, no. 3. Journalism series, no. 121)

MONTANA

- Childears, Lucille, Montana place names from Indian myth and legend. Western folklore 9:263-64, July 1950.
- Koch, Elers, Geographic names of western Montana and northern Idaho. Oregon historical quarterly 49:50-62, March 1948.
- McDavid, Raven I., Jr., Hidden "Hell" in "Helena." American speech 26:305-06, Dec. 1951.
- Rowe, Jesse Perry, *The origin of some Montana place names*. Missoula, The Author, n. d. 260-313 p.

NEBRASKA

Neu, Irene, The alphabet along the railroad. California folklore quarterly 5:200, April 1946.

On the Burlington between Lincoln and Kearney.

NEVADA

- Brown, Thomas Pollok, Elko, Nevada. Western folklore 9:378-79, Oct. 1950.
- Hall, Eugene Raymond, Mammals of Nevada. Berkeley, Univ. of California Press, 1946. 710 p. Gazetteer: p. 650-69.

Huggins, Dorothy H., Elko, Nevada. Western folklore 8:370, Oct. 1949.

cf. Stewart article, ibid. 9:156, April 1950.

Palmer, Theodore Sherman, Place names of the Death Valley region in California and Nevada. Los Angeles, Dawson's Book Shop, 1948. 80 p.

Result of National Park Service project.

Review: Names 1: 62-63, March 1953.

Stewart, George Rippey, Buffalo Meadows, Nevada. Western folklore 7:174, April 1948.

- - Elko, Nevada. Western folklore 9:156, April 1950.

In answer to Huggins article. ibid. 8:370, Oct. 1949.

Taylor, Jock, Comstock mystery man. Westways 41:11, March 1949.

"On Ebenezer Fenimore ('Old Virginia') alleged by Dan de Quille in the *Territorial enterprise*, July 20, 1881, to have named Virginia City." Writings in American history.

NEW ENGLAND

Russell, Francis, Place names in New England. Nineteenth century and after 140:284-88, Nov. 1946.

Sleeper, Myron O., Indian place names in New England. Massachusetts Archaeological Society. Bulletin 10:89-93, July 1949.

NEW HAMPSHIRE

Hunt, Elmer Munson & Robert A. Smith, The English background of some of the Wentworth town grants. *Historical New Hampshire* Nov. 1950, p. 1–52.

The English source of many N. H. town names.

NEW MEXICO

- Brothers, Mary Hudson, Place names of the San Juan basin. Western folklore 10:165-67, April 1951.
- Burnham, Lucy S., New Mexico place-names: Fruitland, The Meadows, Burning Hill. Western folklore 10:74-75, Jan. 1951.
- Cassidy, Ina Sizer, Taos, New Mexico. Western folklore 8:60-62, Jan. 1949.
- Chant, Elsie Ruth, The naming of Tucumcari. New Mexico folklore record 3:36-37. 1948-49.

- Chávez, Angelico, Fray, Aztec or Nahuatl words in New Mexico place-names. *El Palacio* 57:109-12, April 1950.
- -- Don Fernando de Taos. Western folklore 8:160, April 1949.
- Neo-Mexicanisms in New Mexico place names. El Palacio 57:67-79, March 1950.
- -- New Mexico place-names from Spanish proper names. *El Palacio* 56:367-82, Dec. 1949.

Spanish colonial families whose names became attached to the land.

- -- New Mexico religious place-names other than those of saints. El Palacio 57:23-26, Jan. 1950.
- Saints' names in New Mexico geography. *El Palacio* 56:323-35, Nov. 1949.
- 44,000 postmasters will hear about Truth or Consequences. Albuquerque tribune April 3, 1950, p. 6.

New name for Hot Springs.

Harrington, John Peabody,/Haa'kò, original form of the Keresan name of Acoma. *El Palacio* 56:141-44, May 1949.

- Name of Zuñi Salt Lake in Alarcon's 1540 account. *El Palacio* 56:102-05, April 1949.
- -- Olivella River. *El Palacio* 56:220–22, July 1949.

On the name 'O'gha'p'oo'ghe', meaning Olivella River, applied in the Tewa language to the part of Santa Fe Creek on which Santa Fe stands.

- Hodge, F. W., Early Spanish bungling of Indian names. Western folklore 9:153-54, April 1950.
- -- The name "Navaho." Los Angeles. Southwest Museum. Masterkey 23:78, May 1949.

A Tewa pueblo near Santa Clara.

- Mitchell, L. B., The meaning of the name Albuquerque. Western folklore 8:255-56, July 1949.
- New Mexico Folklore Society. Place-name Commitee, New Mexico place-name dictionary. 1st-3rd collection, 1949-51. Albuquerque, 1949-51. 3 pts.

Each annual collection lists from 138 to 334 names.

- Pearce, Thomas M., Loving and Lovington: two New Mexico towns. Western folklore 8:159-60, April 1949.
- New Mexico place-name dictionary. Western folklore 8:257-59, July 1949.

Discussion of the first collection.

- - Second collection, New Mexico place-name dictionary. Western folklore 9:372-78, Oct. 1950.
- -- Some Indian place names in New Mexico. Western folklore 10:245-47, July 1951.

From the New Mexico place-name dictionary, third collection. Sleight, Frederick W., A problem of clarification in ethnographic nomenclature. *El Palacio* 56:295-300, Oct. 1949.

Names of peaks in the Jemez range.

- Thatcher, Harold F. & Mary Hudson Brothers, Fabulous La Plata River. Western folklore 10:167-69, April 1951.
- White, Rose P., New Mexico place names: Roosevelt County. Western folklore 9:63-65, Jan. 1950.

Dead Negro Draw and Nigger Hill.

- -- The town of Portales, New Mexico. Western folklore 8:158-59, April 1949.
- Whole town "Jumping up and down" over proposal. Hot Springs herald March 30, 1950, p. 1.

Proposed change of Hot Springs to Truth or Consequences.

Williamsburg plans vote May 23 on Hot Springs name. Hot Springs herald April 6, 1950, p. 1.

To use name for a city addition changed by original city to Truth or Consequences.

Young, Robert W. & William Morgan, Navajo place names in Gallup, New Mexico. *El Palacio* 54:283-85, Dec. 1947.

NEW YORK

Mills, Borden H., Charles Fenno Hoffman's Indian place names. Ad-i-ron-dac 12:4-7, July-Aug. 1948.

"Quotes passage from Hoffman's Vigil of faith (1845) reproduced in Kachesco, a legend of the sources of the Hudson (1873) and comments on 26 place names included therein." Writings in American history.

- Pollard, Ray F., A jaunt amongst Schoharie County place names and nicknames. *Schoharie County historical review* 14:25-28, Oct. 1950.
- Sources of Wyoming County place names. *Historical Wyoming* 1:21-22, Nov. 1947.
- Want towns hyphenated, Ardsley, Croton and Hastings ask "-on-Hudson" spelling. New York times April 10, 1948, p. 15.

Favorable decision: U. S. Board on Geographic Names, Decision list no. 4801, p. 11.

NORTH DAKOTA

Reid, Russell, Name origins of North Dakota cities, towns and counties. North Dakota history 13:118-43, July 1946.

Based on data gathered by the North Dakota Federal Writers' Project. Contains names of the counties, and place names A-C; apparently no more pub.

OHIO

- Cottingham, Kenneth, The influence of geology in Ohio placenames. Ohio journal of science 49:34-40, Jan. 1949.
- Coyle, William, A classification of Ohio place-names. Ohio state archaeological and historical quarterly 60:273-82, July 1951.
- Dickoré, Marie, Newton first named Mercersberg. Historical and Philosophical Society of Ohio. Bulletin 8:65-67, Jan. 1950.
- Overman, William D., Ohio place names; the origin of the names of over 500 Ohio cities, towns and villages. Akron, The Author, 1951. 86 p.
- Raup, Hallock Floy, A preliminary study of geographic names in Ohio. Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Society. Museum echoes 22:86-88, Nov. 1949.
- Rideout, Mrs. Grant, Origin of Put-in-Bay. Inland seas 3:195-96, July 1947.
- Rust, Orton Glenn, A short account of Clark County, Ohio place names. 2d ed. Chillicothe, Priv. pub. R. E. Craver and D. K. Webb, 1951. 4 l.
- Webb, David Knowlton & Emily A. Webb, A list of Ohio place name variations. Chillicothe, Pub. priv., 1951. unp.

OKLAHOMA

Chase, Carroll & Richard McP. Cabeen, The first hundred years of United States territorial postmarks, 1787–1887. Indian territory. American philatelist 60:206–20, 902–07, 914–21, Dec. 1946, Aug. 1947; 61:449–55, 468–70, 547–57, March-April 1948.

Includes list of post offices to 1887, with notes on some names. Place names file.

Card file prepared at the Oklahoma City Public Library.

Shirk, George H., First post offices within the boundaries of Oklahoma. Chronicles of Oklahoma 26:178-244, Summer 1948.

List, p. 185–244, includes material on names. Includes Oklahoma territory, p. 237–44.

OREGON

- Corning, Howard McKinley, Historical place name sketches. Oregon journal, Portland May 25-Aug. 17, 1950.
- Holladay, railway tycoon of early day, gave town name. Seaside signal Aug. 24, 1950.

After Ben Holladay's "Seaside" hotel.

- McArthur, Lewis Ankeny. Oregon geographic names, additions since 1944. Oregon historical quarterly 46:332-52, Dec. 1945; 47:61-98, 196-216, 329-57, 441-64, 1946; 48:34-42, 68-85, 254-63, 322-31, 1947; 49:63-72, 137-47, 222-43, 299-305, 1948; 50:51-53, 134-38, March-June 1949.
- Mills, Randall V., Notes on Oregon place names. Western folklore 10:316-17, Oct. 1951.
- -- Place-name notes from the "Oregon spectator." Western folklore 9:60-63, Jan. 1950.

Pub. Oregon City, 1846-

Payne, Edwin R., Oregon territorial postmarks. American philatelist 64:531-32, April 1951.

List of post offices.

PENNSYLVANIA

- Beck, Herbert H., The San Domingo Creek, how it was named.
 Lancaster County Historical Society. Papers 54:63-64. 1950.
 On Saunders Lovington, Negro immigrant from Santo Domingo, who died in Lititz in 1844.
- The Naming of Obelisk. Historical Society of Montgomery County. Bulletin 6:177-78, April 1948.
- Roberts, John M. & Son, Pittsburgh, The story behind the names of western Pennsylvania counties. Pittsburgh, 1948. 55 p.

Reprinted from advertisements in the *Pittsburgh sun-telegraph*. Russ, William A., Jr., The export of Pennsylvania place names.

Pennsylvania history 15:194–214, July 1948.

On the transplanting of Pennsylvania names to the South and West, from the Delaware migration (ca. 1765).

SOUTH CAROLINA

Derrick, Barbara, A name for a state. South Carolina magazine 13:12, 23-24, Aug. 1950.

Origin of Palmetto State," 1776.

Ware, Owen, How Montmorenci got its name. South Carolina magazine 12:34-35, Feb. 1949.

"Story of Count Achille de Caradeux in the Vale of Montmorency (formerly Conway's Valley) S. C., from 1840 to some time before 1870, and the subsequent renaming of the village of Pole Cat." Writings in American history.

SOUTH DAKOTA

Diller, Aubrey, Pawnee House: Ponca House. Mississippi Valley historical review 36:301-04, Sept. 1949.

Missouri River trading post, 1790's.

TENNESSEE

Irwin, Ned, The legend of Eve Mills. Tennessee Folklore Society. Bulletin 14:28-30, June 1948.

Monroe County.

Martin, Daniel S., A guide to street naming and property numbering. Nashville, Tennessee State Planning Commission, 1951. 47 p. (Publication no. 230)

TEXAS

- Benson, Nettie Lee, San Saba. Southwestern historical quarterly 51:88-89, July 1947.
- Cameron, Minnie B., County of Bexar. Southwestern Historical quarterly 53:477-79, April 1950.

Corrects material in correspondence of Mrs. Cameron, Southwestern historical quarterly 49:275, Oct. 1946.

Knight, Ona, Street names of Palestine. Junior historian (Texas) 9:19-21, 23, March 1949.

Sketches of persons after whom streets were named.

- Martin, George Castor, Some Texas stream and place names. San Antonio, N. Brock, 1947. 15 p.
- Tilloson, Cyrus, Place names of Nueces County. Frontier times 26:175-78, April 1949.

VERMONT

Prentice, E. Parmalee, A name and its meaning. Vermont quarterly n. s. 19:30-34, Jan. 1951.

Equinox Mountain.

VIRGINIA

- Brown, Alexander Crosby, Wolf Trap, the baptism of a Chesapeake
 Bay shoal. Virginia magazine of history and biography 59:176–
 83, April 1951.
- First town named Washington. New York times May 30, 1949, p. 26.

Claim of Washington, Va. "surveyed and plotted by George Washington, Aug. 4, 1749."

Percy, Alfred, Old place names, West Central Piedmont & Blue Ridge Mountains. Madison Heights, Va., Percy Press, 1950. 22, 5 p.

WASHINGTON

Chase, Carroll & Richard McP. Cabeen, The first hundred years of United States territorial postmarks, 1787-1887. Washington territory. American philatelist 61:871-74, Aug. 1948; 62: 362-69, 686-91, Feb., June 1949; 63:43-50, 276-85, Oct. 1949, Jan. 1950.

Includes list of post offices to 1887, with notes on a few names. Colbert, Mildred, Naming and early settlement of Ilwaco, Washington. Oregon historical quarterly 47:181-95, June 1946.

- Gudde, Erwin Gustav, Okanagan place names. Western folklore 8:161-62, April 1949.
- Hitchman, Robert, Color names, surnames, and place names. Western folklore 9:372, Oct. 1950.
- -- Corruption of French names in Lewis County, Washington. Western folklore 9:156-57, April 1950.
- The Irishman in name-origin stories. Western folklore 8:366, Oct. 1949.

Discounts Irishman's connection with naming of Osoyoos and Okanogan (Okanogan: spelled thus on most maps").

-- Sedro-Woolley, Washington. Western folklore 8:369-70, Oct. 1949.

Skagit County.

 McAdie, Alexander, Mt. Rainier or Mt. Tacoma – which? In his Alexander McAdie, scientist and writer. Charlottesville, Va., M. R. B. McAdie, 1949, i. e. 1950. p. 183-86.

Reprinted from Sierra Club bulletin June 1913.

WEST VIRGINIA

West Virginia. University. School of Journalism, Pronunciation guide to West Virginia place names. Morgantown, 1951. 51 p. Foreword signed: Paul Krakowski.

WISCONSIN

- Cassidy, Frederic Gomes, "Koskonong," a misunderstood placename. Wisconsin magazine of history 31:429-40, June 1948. Applied to parts of Dane County, 1820-
- The History in our county names. Badger history for boys and girls 3:10-13, 28, Feb. 1950.
- Nichols, Phebe Jewell, Wisconsin what does it mean? América indígena 8:171-76, July 1948.

On the Menominee origin of the name.

U. S. Federal Writers' Project. Wisconsin, *Wisconsin Indian placename legends*. Wisconsin centennial issue. Dorothy Moulding Brown. Madison, D. M. Brown, 1948. 30 p. (Wisconsin folklore publications)

Pub. in 1936 under title: Wisconsin Indian place legends.

WYOMING

Brock, J. Elmer, How the Chugwater got its name. Westerners. Denver Posse. Brand-book v. 7, no. 5, p. 10, May 1951.

ALASKA

- Canada. Geographical Bureau, Gazetteer of northern Canada and parts of Alaska and Greenland, comp. by H. A. Forbes. Ottawa, The Bureau, 1948. 75 p.
- U. S. Board on Geographic Names, *Decisions*. Washington, Dept. of the Interior, 1947-50.

Decision lists no. 4704–07, 4801–12, 4903, 4905–12, 5003, 5006. – Decisions on names in Alaska. Saint Lawrence Island. Washington, Dept. of the Interior, 1951. 25 p.

Decision list no. 5102.

The Public Library Denver, Colorado